
 
 
Council Meeting 
Minutes 
August 15, 2023 
 
 

 
The Borough of Ben Avon Council met in a regular voting session on Tuesday, August 15, 2023, 
and at 7101 Church Avenue for the purpose of transacting General Business. Council President 
Richard Wagner opened the meeting at 7:00 PM with the Pledge of Allegiance.  
 
 
ROLL CALL 
Council Members Present: Jennifer Bett, Russell Kuehner, Ken Opipery, Kara Roggenkamp, 
Richard Wagner, Jim Thornton 
 
Council Members Absent: Tavia Washington 
 
Others Present: Mayor Melanie Holcomb (7:25 p.m.), Ohio Township Police Chief Joe Hanny, 
Emsworth Fire Chief Jim Kohl, Solicitor Weston Pesillo, Christen Cieslak and Borough 
Secretary Terrie Patsch 
 
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION – there was no public participation. 
 
 
BOROUGH REPORTS 
Ohio Township Police Report – See Attachment A 
Chief Hanny reported 51 calls this month. There was one DUI, and a vehicle theft from the 
church parking lot. That investigation continues at this time. He reminded everyone of the 
increase in vehicle thefts and asked that folks lock their cars and remove their valuables. 
 
 
Emsworth Volunteer Fire Company Report – See Attachment B 
Chief Kohl reported 48 calls this month, 7 of which were in Ben Avon. 
 
 
Joint Planning Commission – See Attachment C 
Ms. Cieslak reported Bellevue filled their vacancy last month on the commission, and there was 
no other noteworthy business. 
 
 



Solicitor’s Report  
Mr. Pesillo reported negotiations continue between the former Ben Avon Fire Company and the 
Attorney General’s office. Ben Avon Fire Company submitted a counter offer to the AG’s office. 
He spoke to a representative from the AG office, who was interested in the Borough’s 
perspective. Mr. Pesillo confirmed the Borough would like to keep the funds as discussed but 
would like the equipment in question to go to Emsworth Fire Company. The Solicitors were 
made aware of rumors of the Ben Avon Fire Company wanting to remove equipment from 
Bellevue and they notified both Bellevue Council and the Attorney General’s office.  
 
He also requested an Executive Session this evening to discuss a contract. 
 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
July 18, 2023, Council Meeting 

Motion: Ms. Bett; Second: Mr. Kuehner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
approve the minutes of the July 18, 2023, Council Meeting as presented. 

 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTS 
Revenue & Expense Report 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to approve the financial statement as presented for the month of July 2023 

 
Accounts Payable Report 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Ms. Bett; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
approve accounts payable in the amount of $6,110.23.  
 

        
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
Administration Committee 
Ms. Bett stated there will be an Administration Committee meeting later this month. She asked 
that the Borough Secretary be kept informed of the upcoming construction plans. In addition, she 
noted the bookmobile is scheduled the week of the Fall Festival and as in the past, it will move to 
the side of the Borough Building on Forest for that week only. 
 
 
Public Affairs & Communications.  
Ms. Bett stated the final copy of the newsletter is out to Council for review and edits prior to 
going to print. 
 
 
Public Safety  
Mr. Wagner reported that Randy McCray on the Harshman team assigned to Ben Avon has 
resigned. He is working to schedule a meeting with Jarrod concerning open property inspections 
and code problems and next steps going forward. 
 



Public Works 
Mr. Opipery reported standard maintenance is continuing. Mr. Scigliano reported to him that 
while he was recently operating the street sweeper several children approached the running 
machine and were throwing debris into the brushes. He asked that a reminder be posted to all 
residents that the brushes on the sweeper cannot be quickly stopped and the machine should not 
be approached when operating. 
 
 
Community of Governments - See Attachment D 
Mr. Wagner stated he will attend the upcoming meeting tomorrow. He stated the Sewickley 
Water Authority recently joined as an associate member of the COG. In addition, he noted there 
were concerns about the renewal of the Waste Management contract and the waste contract may 
need to be rebid. 
 
 
Sustainability 
Ms. Roggenkamp reported the Get Solar RFP is out. The next step in the process will be to 
schedule a site visit when Mr. Regrut is available. She plans on attending the Pittsburgh 
CONNECT event that is coming up on September 14 which is a legislative session. 
 
 
Special Projects 
Centennial Building Committee 
Ms. Cieslak stated the windows arrived in Pittsburgh; however, the roofing material is not yet 
here. The contractor is waiting for confirmation on the arrival of the scaffolding. They would 
like to come into the building to prep the window sills now, prior to the other work starting. Rob 
Dower was retained for construction administration services. After speaking with the contractor, 
one invoice for the project should be directly submitted to the COG, who is administering the 
grant.  
 
She reported she made a recommendation for a new architect on the elevator project to review 
the concept and provide a proposal with more detailed design. She is hoping to have a quote by 
the end of the week along with the next steps. 
 
 
Mayor’s Report  
Mayor Holcomb spoke with representatives at Northwest EMS about allowing the Halloween 
parade participants to gather at the end of the parade at the building. There will be treat bags 
distributed, however, no luncheon provided. The parade will start at noon. 
 
The Mayor also responded to a request for street closure on Prospect Avenue for their annual 
block party.  
  
 
NEW BUSINESS – there was no new business this month. 

 



 
OLD BUSINESS – there was no old business to discuss. 
 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION – to discuss a contract. 
Mr. Wagner noted there was an update regarding the police services contract. 
 

Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Mr. Kuehner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to adjourn to Executive Session at 7:38 p.m. to discuss a contract. 
 
Motion: Ms. Bett; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by voice vote to return to 
regular session at 8:40 p.m.  

 
 
MOTION TO ADJOURN 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Ms. Bett; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
adjourn the meeting at 8:40 p.m. 
 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
 
 

Terrie Patsch 
Borough Secretary 
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